MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10th SEPTEMBER 2012
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, D F Cunningham, W Graham, 
C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, P McShane, C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Director of Corporate Services




Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer




Ms D Bader, Member Services/Clerical Officer

12/20:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors S Hunter, N McAllister,
S McKillop and C McShane.

Chairman’s Business
Sympathy

Members expressed their deepest sympathy to the wife and family of former Council Chairman Archie McIntosh.  Sympathy was also expressed by the Chief Executive on behalf of all staff.
Community Rescue Service Fundraising
Members praised the efforts of Wayne Soutter during his recent swim from Kintyre to Torr .
After discussion, in recognition of Wayne’s efforts it was agreed that Council would sponsor a table on 20th October at the Central Bar for Community Rescue Service fundraising night.  It was also agreed that any councillors attending, apart from the Chair, would pay for their own seat.
12/20:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13TH AUGUST 2012
After discussion it was agreed that the minutes would be amended to read as follows page 7;

“prior to Council making any decision.”
After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,



“That the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13th August 2012 be adopted subject to amendments being made.”
12/20:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13TH AUGUST 2012
Bench in High Street, Cushendall
(Requested by Councillor McIlroy)

Reference was made to page 12 of the minutes and asked when it was anticipated that the bench would be erected.  It was confirmed that the bench would be erected upon delivery.
Crown Estate Lease of Seabed

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

Reference was made to page 3 of the minutes.

After discussion,

Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop,
 “That Council would contact all coastal Councils in Northern Ireland to ask that they lobby the assembly for a change to the charges levied for rental of the seabed by the Crown Estate.”
After further discussion 
Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,
Seconded by Councillor Graham,
“That individuals approach their own parties to take it to the assembly.”
On a vote being taken on the amendment there were 4 votes in favour and 6 votes against the amendment which was lost.
On a vote being taken on the proposal there were 6 votes in favour and no votes against the proposal which was carried.
12/20:04
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.


Further Education

It was agreed that the application received from an elected member to undertake further education under Council’s policy would be approved.
Councillor Cunningham left the meeting at this point.

Project Accountant

Reference was made to the progress on the Efficiency Plan for Council.
After discussion, it was agreed that the contract for the Project Accountant would be extended to ensure the successful completion and implementation of projects listed in the report.  It was agreed that Council would continue to be updated on progress on a monthly basis.

Councillor Cunningham returned to the meeting.

Bushmills Salmon and Whiskey Festival Council Requests

After discussion,


Councillor Baird proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That permission would be given for the use of Hamill Terrace car park and the old library car park for the Bushmills Salmon and Whiskey Festival.  It was also agreed that tables and chairs would be provided if possible.


Seafront Exhibition Centre

Following discussion, with reference to rental income and extra costs, 
Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham, and resolved
“That the Estate Agent would gather expressions of any interest for the Seafront Exhibition Centre and that the requirement for toilet facilities and provision of a wash hand basin would be decided upon when all interests had been received and reviewed”.
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Lease in respect of foreshore and seabed at Bellisk occupied by a slipway and Quay

Reference was made to a request for further details in relation to the lease, which was still outstanding.
Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting.
After discussion, 

Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,
“That with regard to the lease in respect of the foreshore and seedbed at Bellisk, that Council would defer any decision until requested information was received”.

Outdoor Recreation NI (formerly CAAN)

Reference was made to the request from Outdoor Recreation NI for the use of the Tennis Pavilion in Ballycastle to hold a BBQ, including the building being open from 1pm, use of the kitchen, shutters raised and provision of table and chairs.  After discussion this was approved subject to availability.
Armoy Public Conveniences - Lease

After discussion, it was agreed that the lease for Armoy Public Conveniences would be brought back to Council for approval before signing and sealing.

On-Line Services
Following discussion, it was agreed that Council would proceed with the implementation of the on-line portal to allow online applications and payments. 
Members Area within the Moyle District Website

After discussion, it was agreed that a member’s area would be set up on the Council Website to allow members to have access to Agendas, minutes, reports and general correspondence.

Freedom of Information

With reference to requests received it was agreed that Councillors would be copied into all Freedom of Information responses.

After discussion,


Councillor Cunningham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
12/20:05
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT
The Development Services Report having been circulated, was taken as read.
Sail West Initiative

Reference was made to the Sail West Initiative and proposed project evaluation.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That it was agreed in principle that Council commit approximately €1,500 in the financial year 2013/14 towards project evaluation and a review and update of the Sail West strategy.”

Millennium Park River Bush Walk Way (Salmon Leap)
After discussion, in which issues raised included a possible grant, benefits to tourism and the employment of an architect setting a precedence,
Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,
“That the DES would mark a line to show where the footway would be situated on the map.  It was agreed that if any more detailed plans were required that an architect would have to provide preliminary drawings.”
Bushmills Trust – Brighter Mills Project
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That Council adopt the proposed sponsorship notice boards for the planters in Bushmills, so as the Trust can benefit from the Council’s permitted development under part 12 of Schedule 1 of the Planning (General Development) Order (NI).”

International Appalachian Trail

After discussion, it was agreed that Dr Bob Curran be invited to give a short briefing on the International Appalachian Trail to Council.
Carrickmore Road to Fairhead PROW

After discussion, it was agreed that Item 3.1 under items for information in the Development Services Report would be amended to read “prior to Council taking any decision” and that this be noted in the minutes for 10th of September. 
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That the Development Services Report be adopted.”
12/20:06
APPOINTMENT OF A REPLACEMENT POLITICAL MEMBER TO THE PCSP FOLLOWING THE RESIGNATION OF COUNCILLOR P McSHANE
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That Councillor D McAllister would take Councillor P McShane’s place as a political member to the PCSP as under d’Hondt DUP were next in line.”

12/20:07
THAT THIS COUNCIL REQUESTS ANY AND ALL RELEVANT DOCUMENTATION AND FIGURES AS PER LEASE AGREEMENT WITH THE BUSHMILLS & GIANT’S CAUSEWAY RAILWAY COMPANY FOR THE LAST FIVE YEARS AND FURTHERMORE, THAT THIS COUNCIL REQUESTS FIGURES GOING FORWARD TO BE PROVIDED AS SET OUT IN THE LEASE AGREEMENT.
(Requested by Councillor P McShane)
 After discussion in which issues raised included, review of the lease, provision of information, old debts, provision of the budget, rolling stock and car parking provision, 

Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Thompson,
“That this council requests all relevant documentation and figures as per lease agreement with the Bushmills & Giants Causeway Railway Co for the last five years and furthermore that this Council requests figures going forward to be provided as set out in the lease agreement.”
Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That Council write to Bushmills & Giants Causeway Railway Co requiring information and inviting them to meet with officers.”

A recorded vote was requested by Councillor P McShane.

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Baird, Graham, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors Blaney, Cunningham, McCambridge, M A McKillop, P McShane and Thompson voted against the amendment which was lost.

On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal, Councillors Blaney, Cunningham, McCambridge, M A McKillop, P McShane and C Thompson voted in favour, and the proposal was carried.  Councillors Baird, Graham, McDonnell and McIlroy abstained.
12/20:08
PROPOSE THAT COUNCIL WRITE TO THE MINISTER OF ENVIRONMENT INVITING  HIM TO MAKE A PRESENTATION TO COUNCIL IN RELATION TO PROPOSED NATIONAL PARKS.
(Requested by Councillor C McShane)
It was agreed that item 14 on the agenda would be brought forward at this point.

After discussion, in which issues raided included a presentation to Council, proposed public meetings, legislation in place, impact on farming and local business and a new group for consultation,
Councillor Thompson proposed,
Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop,
 “That Council invite Minister Atwood to give details on what a National Park would mean to Moyle.”
After further discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,
“ That Council write to Minster Atwood to inform him that Council has no desire to see a National Park created in Moyle or any part thereof and that similar letters be sent to OFMDFM. 

On a vote being taken, there were 5 votes in favour of and none against the amendment, which was carried.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

12/20:09
THAT THIS COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE CALL FOR THE PSNI TO SEPARATE STATISTICS FOR AGRICULTURAL CRIME AND RURAL CRIME AND THAT WE SEND A LETTER TO  CHIEF CONSTABLE MATT BAGGOTT EXPRESSING THE SAME.
(Requested by Councillor Thompson)
Reference was made to the importance of separating statistics for rural crime in order to get a true picture of the problem of agricultural crime.
Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That Council write to Chief Constable Matt Baggott supporting the call for the PSNI to separate statistics for agricultural crime and rural crime.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point. 
12/20:10
THAT COUNCIL INSTALL A PARK BENCH ALONG THE WALK FROM THE PARK TO SHORE STREET AT COTTAGE WOOD CUSHENDALL
(Requested by Councillor Thompson)


It was agreed that the DES would look into the installation of a park bench along the walk from the park to Shore Street at Cottage Wood, Cushendall.
12/20:11
THAT COUNCIL CONSULT WITH RESIDENTS ALONG THE PATH FROM CUSHENDALL BEACH TO LAYDE ROAD WITH A VIEW TO REINSTATING THE BOLLARD AT THE BEACH END, IN AN EFFORT TO STOP THE ILLEGAL DUMPING AT THE SITE AND THE VEHICULAR EROSION OF THE PATH.  (RESIDENTS TO BE PROVIDED WITH A KEY , THE BOLLARD AND WALKING ACCESS TO THE PUBLIC REMAIN OPEN)


(Requested by Councillor Thompson)
The meeting continued in committee.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting at this point.


After discussion,
Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop  and resolved,
“That Council consult with residents along the path from Cushendall Beach to Layde Road with a view to reinstating the bollard at the beach end in an effort to stop the illegal dumping at the site and the vehicular erosion of the path. It was agreed to bring this back to Council and if agreed the residents would be provided with a key to the bollard and walking access to the public would remain open.”

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

12/20:12
PROPOSED FOOTPATH AT 154 GLENSHESK ROAD, ARMOY


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)


After discussion, it was agreed to write to Road Services to ask that they prioritise the proposed footpath at 154 Glenshesk Road Armoy.

12/20:13
THAT THIS COUNCIL MAKES CONTACT WITH FERMANAGH DISTRICT COUNCIL AND ASKS FOR DETAILED INFORMATION ABOUT THEIR NEW TRAINING AND WORK EXPERIENCE SCHEME FOR LONG TERM UNEMPLOYED YOUNG PEOPLE WITH A VIEW TO INTRODUCING THE SCHEME HERE IN MOYLE.


(Requested by Councillor Thompson)



It was agreed that further information would be brought back to Council regarding the implementation of a work experience scheme for Moyle similar to the one implemented recently by Fermanagh District Council.
12/20:14
THAT THIS COUNCIL WRITE TO MINISTER ATWOOD TO INFORM HIM THAT COUNCIL HAS NO DESIRE TO SEE A NATIONAL PARK CREATED IN MOYLE OR ANY PART THEREOF AND THAT SIMILAR LETTERS ARE SENT TO OFMDFM.


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)


This item had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.
12/20:15
THAT THIS COUNCIL WRITE TO ROADS SERVICE TO REQUEST A SITE MEETING WITH REGARD TO SAFETY AT McILROY’S FARM, MAGHERAMORE ROAD, JUST BEFORE THE ROAD MEETS MOYARGET ROAD


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)


After discussion, in which issues raised included the increasing number of accidents at this location, complaints made by residents and previous discussions with Road Service,



Councillor P McShane proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,


“That a letter be sent to Road Service requesting a site meeting with regard to safety at McIlroy's Farm Magheramore Road.  It was also agreed to request a site meeting at Leyland Farm/Meadows.”
12/20:16
THAT COUNCIIL WRITE TO DETI TO EXPRESSS CONCERNS WITH THE LACK OF RADIO SIGNAL IN SOME PARTS OF THE GLENS


(Requested by Councillor M A McKillop)


After discussion, it was agreed that Council write to DETI to express concerns with the lack of radio signal in some parts of the Glens and the problems this was causing for the emergency services.
12/20:17
THAT COUNCIL WRITE TO TRANSLINK IN RELATION TO UNAVAILABILITY OF BUSES TO THE MAJORITY OF HOSPITALS FROM THE GLENS


(Requested by Councillor M A McKillop)



After discussion, during which issues raised included, difficulty in getting connecting buses early mornings or late evenings, scheduled buses not turning up and the public having to make alternative arrangements, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Translink in relation to the unavailability of buses to the majority of hospitals from the Glens.

12/20:18
REVIEW OF DUAL LANGUAGE AND ROAD NAMING PROCEDURE


(Requested by Councillor McDonnell) 


Reference was made to the NI legislation which sets out the procedure for road naming. After discussion regarding the need for a review of the procedure, the use of the electoral register, individual residents and landlords, data protection, functionality and legibility and costs, it was agreed that procedures in the Councils Street Naming Policy would be examined and brought back to Council.
12/20:19
THAT COUNCIL WORK IN PARTNERSHIP WITH NIEA (HISTORIC MONUMENTS) TO ENSURE BETTER MANAGEMENT AND GREATER PROMOTION OF BONAMARGY FRIARY AND TO FACILITATE THE USE OF THE SITE AS A PRIME TOURIST ASSES FOR THE WHOLE COMMUNITY
 

(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)


After discussion in which the importance of promoting this as a tourist attraction was highlighted,

Councillor Cunningham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council work in partnership with NIEA (Historic Monuments) to ensure better management and greater promotion of Bonamargy Friary and to facilitate the use of the site as a prime tourist asset for the whole community.”
12/20:20
RED BAY BOAT RE JETTY EXTENSION


(Requested by Councillor Blaney)


Reference was made to the information circulated with regard to the proposed jetty extension at Red Bay Boats.



After discussion, it was agreed in principle to support the extension of Red Bay Boats jetty and to seek a meeting with Council Officers, Mr McFaul and representatives from Red Bay Boats.


Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

12/20:21
MOYLE SPORTS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETINGS


(Requested by Councillor Blaney)


After discussion, it was agreed that it be requested that the Moyle Sports Advisory Committee convene a meeting.



Reference was made to Lyle McMullan, who had just retired as editor of The Ballymoney Times.



After discussion, it was agreed that the Chair Person be asked to mark the retirement of Lyle McMullan as editor of the Ballymoney Times.



Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

12/20:22
CONFERENCES AND COURSES



Greystones Town Council in association with Ards Borough Council 2012 Touche Legacy Committee 2012 autumn Seminar “Local Democracy – Myth or Reality” to be held on 28th to 30th September 2012 in the Charlesland Golf & Country Club Hotel, Greystones, Co Wicklow


There were no nominations.



IRRV Northern Ireland and Nilga, guide to Finance and Rating Event.  To be held on Monday 17th September 2012 at the Glenavon Hotel, Cookstown,
After discussion,


Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Councillor M A McKillop be nominated to attend.”


Councillor McIlroy proposed ,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Councillor Blaney be nominated to attend.”

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Councillor Cunningham be nominated to attend.”
Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety and Nilga, Fit and Well,

Changing Lives 2012-2022 A Ten Year Public Health Strategic Framework

Consultation Event

After discussion, 

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Cunningham and resolved,


“That Councillor McCambridge be nominated to attend.”

CN email from David Quinney Mee, Rathlin/Shetland and the oil story

After discussion, 


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Councillor McCambridge be nominated to attend.”

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Councillor Baird be nominated to attend.”
After further discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane, and resolved,

“That the 5 Ballycastle Councillors be nominated to attend if they wish to do so.”

12/20:23
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
Occasional licences;
James McFarland, The Scotch House Bushmills for an event on the 22nd September, Bushmills Orange Hall.

Liquor licence renewals; 

William Huey and Charles Dobbin, Rooks Nest Armoy

Harold Chambers and Malcolm Chambers, Sportsman Bar Bushmills

There were no objections to the above applications.

12/20:24
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
12/20:25
CORRESPONDENCE

(a) Rathlin Ferry Company Winter Timetable 24th September – 24th March.
There were no objections noted.

(b) Letter dated 16th August 2012 from Rural Community Network regarding Rural Respect Week, Conference, Shared Future – Different Allegiance, International Peace Day, 21 September 2012, 9am to 1pm, Tullyglass Hotel.
After discussion,


Councillor M A McKillop proposed, 

Councillor Thompson

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

Councillor Thompson proposed,


M A McKillop


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,



Councillor Blaney proposed


Councillor McCambridge
Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

Councillor McIlroy proposed


Councillor Cunningham
Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved
It was agreed that Councillors Thompson, M A McKillop, McCambridge and Cunningham would be nominated to attend.

Councillor M A McKillop left the meeting at this point.




(c) Letter dated 16th August 2012 from National Trust regarding Inalienable Land 
This correspondence was noted.
(d) Letter dated 20th August 2012 from Age Concern requesting an opportunity to do a power point presentation to Council on the work they do
It was agreed that Age Concern would be invited to present to Council.

(e) Letter from AA Veterans Support inviting Council to purchase a table of ten for their Gala Launch Dinner on 6th October 2012
Councillor M A McKillop returned to the meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham, 


“That Council purchase a table for 10.”

On a vote being taken there was 1 vote in favour of and 6 against the proposal which was lost.



(f) Letter dated 28th August 2012 from Tidy NI regarding its annual Conference on 24th October in the Glenavon Hotel, Cookstown
After discussion,


Councillor Cunningham proposed


Councillor McIlroy


Seconded by Councillor Blaney, and resolved

Councillor McIlroy proposed


Councillor Blaney


Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop, and resolved,

It was agreed that Councillor McIlroy and Councillor Blaney be nominated to attend.
(g) Letter dated 30th August 2012 from the Electoral Office for Northern Ireland seeking Council’s views their draft revised Communications Strategy
It was agreed that members would send individual responses or give their comments to the Clerk.
(h) Email dated 3rd September 2012 containing DOE News Release – Grants up for Grabs to Improve Water Quality
This correspondence was noted.
12/20:26
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Traffic calming measures Leyland Farm and Meadows
(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

This had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.
Verbal report for the Lammas Fair and full written report for the next meeting
(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

After discussion, in which issued raised included no reports of neglected animals or animal cruelty, waiting lists for stalls, stall areas being extended and costs of security and vets, it was agreed that there would be a post Fair review meeting of the Lammas Fair Working Group.

State of Ballintoy Harbour after Game of Thrones
(Requested by Councillor Baird)
Reference was made to damage noted at the set of filming of Game of Thrones and it was agreed that this would be investigated.

The meeting concluded at 09:55pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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